最新大学英语六级测试题集

(修订版)

孙怀庆 主编

题测六英大最集试级语学新

吉林大学出版社

最新大学英语 六级测试题集 (修订版)

孙怀庆 主编

最新大学英语六级测试题集

主 编 孙怀庆

副主编 许 明 毕国胜 刘学斌 宋淑惠 殷明玉编 委 (以姓氏笔画为序)

艾 媛 安玉华 孙怀庆 毕国胜 许 明刘学斌 宋淑惠 宋雅文 张玉娟 张 慧 张曙薇 范 敏 殷明玉

最新大学英语六级测试题集 (修订版) 孙怀庆 主编

| 责任编辑、责任校对:赵国复 | 封面设计:张沭沉 |
|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| 吉林大学出版社出版 (长春市东中华路 37 号) | 吉林大学出版社发行 |
| 开本:850×1168 毫米 1/32 | 1997年4月第1版 |
| 印张:14.125 字数:361千字 | 1997年4月第1次印刷 印数:1-6000 册 |
| ISBN 7-5601-1720-1/H • | 133 定价 15.00 元 |

前言

为了满足广大已通过全国大学英语四级考试的学生熟悉大学 英语六级统考的形式和内容,进一步提高英语水平及增强六级统 考应试能力,特别适应英语六级考试采用新题型的需要,我们在英 语测试学理论的指导下,依据《大学英语六级考试大纲》及《关于全 国大学英语六级考试采用新题型的通知》精神,并参阅了国家考试 中心公布的曝光题,充分利用我校大学外语部近几年积累的国内 外最新资料精心编写了这本《最新大学英语六级测试题集》。

本书由十五套包括听力理解(含听写填空、复合式听写)、阅读理解(含简短回答题)、词语用法与语法结构、改错、英译汉和短文写作等六部分内容的模拟试题,听力理解部分录音材料的文字稿,全部试题的参考答案,翻译译文及写作范文组成。听力部分的有声资料均由外籍专家录制。

本书编写重视试题的信度和效度,并力图突出科学性、针对性、实用性、新颖性、正确性。参加本书编写的均系长期从事大学英语教学及测试,具有高级职称的教师。他们治学严谨,勤于考题的潜心研究,富有指导六级统考的丰富经验。我们相信本书能成为欲参加全国大学英语六级考试的同学们迎考热身,进行强化训练,熟悉考试形式,掌握应试技巧,培养临场感,增强应试能力的良师益友。

本书亦可作为准备参加 EPT、PET 等类大规模标准化考试人 员应试复习之用。

由于编者水平及时间所限,书中恐有不妥或错讹之处,恳请使用者批评指正。

编 者 1997年3月

CONTENTS

I .SIMULATED TESTS

| | Test 1 ····· | 1 |
|----|---|-----|
| | Test 2 ····· | 22 |
| | Test 3 | 42 |
| | Test 4 ····· | 62 |
| | Test 5 | 84 |
| | Test 6 | 104 |
| | Test 7 | 125 |
| | Test 8 | 145 |
| | Test 9 | 166 |
| | Test 10 | 186 |
| | Test 11 | 207 |
| | Test 12 | 227 |
| | Test 13 | 247 |
| | Test 14 | 267 |
| | Test 15 | 287 |
| Ⅱ. | APPENDIX | |
| | 1. Script For Listening Comprehension | 306 |
| | 2. Answer Key To Tests 1 – 15 (For Reference) ······· | 395 |
| | | |

finesh at 2 in the attention. Therefore, U. 5 hours is the correct and seed at SIMULATED TESTS.

Farm the consultant on we wrom that the two are telleray about

Test 1

试卷一 Paper 1

Part I Listening Comprehension Section A

Directions: In this section you will hear 10 short conversations. At the end of each conversation, a question will be asked about what was said. Each conversation and question will be spoken only once. After each question there will be a pause. During the pause, you must read the four suggested answers marked A), B), C) and D), and decide which is the best answer. Then mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the center.

Example: You will hear: 2 to mappe or Latteraged for as we of I(C)

You will read: A)2 hours. To see a subtill a MIA a

B)3 hours.

C)4 hours. Thingus won a said w tM()

D)5 hours.

From the conversation we know that the two are talking about some work they will start at 9 o'clock in the morning and have to finish at 2 in the afternoon. Therefore, D) "5 hours" is the correct answer. You should choose answer D on the Answer Sheet and mark it with a single line through the center.

Sample Answer(A) (B) (C) (D)

- 1. A)On a train.
 - B)On a ship.
 - C)On a plane.
 - D)On a bus.
- 2. A) She saw the program last night and enjoyed part of it.
 - B) She missed last night's program about children.
 - C) She didn't want to see any program about children because it wasn't to her taste.

Test

- D) She didn't think the program about children worth watching though told about it beforehand.
- 3. A) At 8:10. ... From 11 B) At 8:15.

D)At 8:25.

4. A) A pedestrian. B) A bus conductor.

C)A bus driver. D)The man's tour guide.

- 5. A) He arrived there at 4 o'clock.
- B) He didn't leave until 4 o'clock.
 - C)He left at 5 o'clock.com and charles a first resent reward and
 - D)He was not permitted to depart at 5 o'clock. w nov solumes I
- 6. A) Mr White's reason for leaving. A STA Been New HOY
 - B) A vacant position.
 - C)Mr White's new appointment.

- 2 -

- D)How to apply for a job.
- 7. A) Taking a bus is cheaper than taking a train.
 - B) Traveling by train is cheaper than traveling by bus.
 - C) There are two buses to New York City every day.
 - D)The train is faster than the bus.
- 8. A) Attending a concert. Tel more out too bellet ed seurostic A. A.
 - B) Talking on the telephone. In body and a will a will a will see the second (M
 - C) Listening to loud music. I make worsh the ad accommod (3)
 - D) Because he didn't realize the form was in Spr. gniybut2(C
- 9. A) He didn't hear the noise but he knew something went wrong.
 - B)He is trying to prove to the woman the plane is quite modern.
 - C) He agreed with the woman that there must have been something wrong.
 - D) Nothing went wrong in spite of the noise.
- 10. A)She wants to work again tomorrow.
 - B) She's willing to stop working.
 - C) She wants to consider half a day's work as a full day.
 - D) She's unhappy to work so long without extra pay.

Section B

Directions: In this section, you will hear 3 short passages. At the end of each passage, you will hear some questions. Both the passage and the questions will be spoken only once. After you hear one question, you must choose the best answer from the four choices marked A), B), C) and D). Then mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line throught the centre.

Passage 1

Questions 11 to 13 are based on the passage you have just heard.

11. A) The newcomer. The B) The officer.

| C) The bus driver. | D)The people in line. |
|------------------------------------|--|
| 12. A) It was the wrong form. | 7 A) Taking a but is cheaper than |
| | number. a niert vol gnilsen T(4 |
| | oo specific. |
| | I vi ce torin a factor man the bu |
| | wrong form. |
| | d at him. quiet wit no good at Tig |
| | what form to get, or gains and (1) |
| | the form was in Spanish. |
| Passage 2 | Find evices early trans a infall of t(A. 6 |
| Questions 14 to 16 are based on | the passage you have just heard. |
| 14. A)The Toy of the Century | The select wire the women |
| B) How the Rubik Cube Was | Made |
| C) Hungary Important Expor | ts That show in a part of C |
| D)How to Solve the Cube | manus groves segres select at |
| 15. A) In two different colours. | alatem pair of pailing a series |
| B) In four different colours. | allyd religion at girs and the |
| C) In six different colours. | District contract to work at lo |
| D) In eight different colours. | Secrion B |
| 16. A) Because solving the cube is | s very easy for most people. |
| B)Because it is loved by child | dren. |
| C)Because it is loved by peop | ole of all ages. at the garage of all |
| D)Because it was invented by | y Erno Rubik. |
| Passage 3 the artist make require | (A, C) and (D). Their mark one co- |
| Questions 17 to 20 are based on | the passage you have just heard. |
| 17. A)Bored. | B) Interested. |
| C)Excited. | D)Tired. was all at II amounted |
| 18. A)Of course. | B)An easy day. |
| - 4 - | |
| | |

| C) A busy day. | D)Probably |
|--|--|
| 19. A) Resting. | B)Getting dressed. |
| C)Going out. | D)Going to the hairdresser's. |
| 20. A)6:30 a.m. | B)7:00 p.m. |
| C)7:30 p.m. | D)1:00 a.m. |
| Section C Spot Die | etation to snortesup orgos ve boweller |
| Directions: In this section, passage is printed on your ing. First, you will hear the end just to get a general id will hear a signal indicating tence, sometimes two sente the pause, you must write heard in the corresponding a different signal indicating | you will hear a passage three times. The Answer Sheet with about 50 words misse whole passage from the beginning to the ea of it. Then, in the second reading, you get the beginning of a pause after each sentences or just a part of a sentence. During down the missing words you have just space on the Answer Sheet. There is also the end of the pause. When you hear this for what comes next from the recording. |
| | have written when the passage is read to |
| | ises!7 more cost half or this grow, moor |
| | wn English stories are those about Robin |
| | of a group of men who lived in a |
| | (22) de availa a sondrawe. Their fame |
| | stryside and (23) word to agree to the book |
| to eatch Robin and his a | men so as to punish them. But (24) |
| they make they, are impor- | tion they save or the number of loans |

The Robin Hood stories (25)_____

____; like the

Part I Reading Comprehension

Section A

Directions: There are 3 reading passages in this part. Each passage is followed by some questions or unfinished statements. For each of them there are four choices marked A), B), C) and D). You should decide on the best choice and mark the corresponding letter on the Answer Sheet with a single line through the centre.

V.D VENT A.D.

Questions 31 to 35 are based on the following passage:

Millions of Americans run to the bank or visit automated teller machines when they need cash. They use credit cards when they want to buy clothes, or television sets.

But there is an underclass — people with low incomes and no credit history — who visit their neighbourhood, pawnshops(当铺) when they need cash or a loan.

An estimated 20 percent of the US population has no bank account, more than half of this group don't have credit cards and cannot get bank loans.

"These people are borrowing an average of \$ 50," said John P. Caskey of Swarthmore College in Swarthmore, Pennsylvania. "If you add up in terms of how much dollar value pawnshops provide they don't look very important. If you add up how much of the population they serve or the number of loans they make, they are important."

Because they make loans, pawnshops are a type of bank, often calling themselves the bank of the little people.

Caskey and Swarthmore student Brian Zikmund in 1989 looked at the importance of pawnshops in the US economy — the first seri-

- 6 -

ous study of the subject since the 1930s. as broken all the yad? The

Their conclusion: pawnshops are the consumer's lender of last resort.

Pawnshop customers typically can not get credit at mainstream financial institutions. They have poor credit records, excessive debt in relation to their incomes, low and unstable incomes, or can not maintain positive bank account balances.

Typically, pawnshop customers borrow relatively small amounts that traditional lenders are unwilling or unable to provide on a secured basis.

"If you look at total consumer credit, the amounts provided by pawnshops remain small, "Caskey said. "They are lendig primarily to low – income people, in terms of the population they serve, they're really important."

In 1988, about 6,900 pawnshops operated in the United States

one for every two commercial banks. Data suggest these pawnshops made about 35 million loans, providing what Caskey and Zikmund estimate as 1 percent of the nation's comsumer credit.

- 31. The best title for the passage would be
- A) Credit Cards for the Poor security to holder the new transfer of the Poor security to the property of the Poor security to the Poor
- semB)Banks for the Poor bline this slaved to non-buyed excel 8 -
- -mu C) pawnshops Versus Banks and address is not a drive pouley bank.
- beldD)Commercial Banks (Herimonoon need evail only elgoed to red
- 32. What is the percentage of the population in the United States that doesn't get bank loans?
- and A) Roughly 20 percent, and a guizzing won all got hat at mothod
- on B) The article didn't say. long on sall somethin nistred mow
- art C) More than 10 percent. Malhal autumnoo asal to atout habit
- har D) Less than 10 percent. q bellisfam as as reine bluos no Y que

- 33. What do the underclass people do when they need cash?
 - A) They go to local banks for help.
 - B) They apply for credit cards.
 - C) They ask for a loan from large banks.
 - D) They apply for a loan in a pawnshop.
- 34. What can we learn about pawnshops?
 - A) Poor people come to pawnshops as their last resort.
- B) Most people perfer pawnshops for their need of cash.
- C)Pawnshops are an important part of the state economy.
- D) Pawnshops are not important because they constitute only 1
- 35. According to John P. Caskey, pawnshops are important because
 - A) they provide great dollar value to the poor
- B) they make big loans
- C) they are serving the majority of the population
- D) they make a large number of loans to the poor Questions 36 - 40 are based on the following passage:

There is an alarming possibility that our American economy is moving in the direction of what some people call a two—tier society—a large population of people with middle—class or higher incomes and values, with a considerable increase at the top, and a large number of people who have been economically and culturally uncoupled from the main society.

What's most alarming is that the ladder that has connected the bottom to the top is now missing some important cross – bars. There were certain industries, like the steel and auto industries, that provided more or less continuous ladders of jobs from the bottom to the top. You could enter as an unskilled person, acquire new skills, and

move up the ladder into secure, unionized, better – paying jobs. <u>But</u> now these industries have been seriously put in danger, and their place as employers has been replaced by what I call the McDonald's <u>employers</u>. More people work for McDonald's than work for U.S. Steel, but McDonald's has no ladders. The problem is serious.

A great many economists, myself included, feel uneasy about the fact that 70 percent of the economy does what is called service work and only 30 percent does what is called goods – related work. New technology keeps entering the economy and bringing employment into disorder. When you look back at how the American economy developed, you see a migration off the farm into the factory and out of the factory into the office. The main push has come from technology. There has been relatively little new machinery to push people out of the office, but that's changing now. If the computer creates jobs in the office, the service sector will increase and there will be no squeezing of employment. But if technology presses service people out of work, I don't know where they are going to go.

Personally, I think American optimism is in for a very severe challenge. We have always considered ourselves virtually to have a right to be number one in the world. But of course we don't have any such right or assurance. And we have to be patiently prepared for unsettling fact that we are number two, or three, or four in many ways. In terms of health, for instance, we have fallen seriously behind, and that's a big blow to our self – image.

- 36. By the two tier society here is meant and an additional and a second
- A) an underdeveloped society. B) a well to do society.
- C)a developed society. D)a polarized society.
- 37. Among those that are going downhill in the United States is

 A)McDenald's and B)U.S. Steel.

C) the service sector. D) new technology.

38. In the opinion of the author, the main cause of farm - factory office migration is the work beat her med as a state of the second

A) the population policy. B) the technology policy.

C) new technology. D) unemployment.

39. "Service people" in paragraph 3 refers to those

A) who work as servants or maids in private houses.

B) who serve in the army, navy, etc... and means the whole have

C) whose work does not produce goods.

D) whose work produces goods.

40. The author thinks and man add the northern a see use, but the

A) that American optimists are about to have a very severe challenge.

B) that Americans have a right to be number one in the world.

C)that Americans are all in good health.

D) that Americans are prepared for a big blow to their self - im-

Questions 41 to 45 are based on the following passage:

Greenspace facilities are contributing to an important extent to the quality of the urban environment. Fortunately it is no longer necessary that every lecture or every book about this subject has to start with the proof of this idea. At present it is generally accepted, although more as a self - evident statement than on the base of a closely - reasoned scientific proof. The recognition of the importance of greenspace in the urban environment is a first step on the right way, this does not mean, however, that sufficient details are known about the functions of greenspace in towns and about the way in which the inhabitants are using these spaces. As to this rather complex subject I shall, within the scope of this lecture, enter into one aspect only,

namely the recreative function of greenspace facilities.

The theoretical separation of living, working, traffic and recreation which for many years has been used in town-and-country planning, has in my opinion resulted in disproportionate attention for forms of recreation far from home, whereas there was relatively little attention for improvement of recreative possibilities in the direct neighbourhood of the home. We have come to the conclusion that this is not right, because an important part of the time which we do not pass in sleeping or working, is used for activities at and around home. So it is obvious that recreation in the open air has to begin at the streetdoor of the house. The urban envionment has to offer as many recreation activities as possible, and the design of these has to be such that more obligatory activities can also have a recreative aspect.

The very best standard of living is nothing if it is not possible to take a pleasant walk in the district, if the children cannot be allowed to play in the streets, because the risks of traffic are too great, if during shopping you can nowhere find a spot for enjoying for a moment the nice weather, in short, if you only feel yourself at home after the street-door of your house is closed after you.

| 41. According to the author, the | importance of greenspaces in the ur- |
|-----------------------------------|---|
| ban environment | nga-cursy town it i d many venus-ago |
| A) is still unknown | B) has been fully recognized |
| C) is being closely studied | D) is usually neglected |
| 42. The theoretical separation of | of living, working, traffic and recre- |
| ation has led to: | Directions: In this part there is a shi |
| A) the disproportion of recre | ation facilities in the neighbourhood |
| B) the improvement of recre | eative possibilities in the neighbour- |
| hood | |

| C) relatively little attention for recreative possibilities |
|--|
| D) the location of recreation facilities far from home |
| 43. The author suggests that the recreative possibilites of greenspace |
| should be provided |
| A) in the neighbourhood of the house and as a contract the second |
| B) in the suburbs seed switterner to memoweremi and no matter |
| (Late C) in special areas |
| D)in gardens and parks produced as assured allow son at single |
| 44. According to the author, greenspace facilities should be designed |
| m in such a way thattreeson years around at his serious. |
| A) an increasing number of recreative activities might be devel- |
| county erecent in activities as possible and the distant of bego hist ro |
| B)more and more people might have access to them |
| C)more obligatory activities might take on a recreative aspect |
| D) recreative activities might be brought into our homes |
| 45. The main idea of this passage is that |
| A) attention must be directed to the improvement of recreative |
| toames possibilities it to loge a band aminour uso boy anapools go |
| B) better use of greenspace facilities should be made so as to im- |
| prove the quality of our life |
| C) the urban environment is proving more recreation activities |
| than it did many years ago |
| D) priority must be given to the development of obligatory activi- |
| ties Long closel, studied Dis usuary medicate seit |
| G II D GI II |

Section B Short Answer Questions

Directions: In this part there is a short passage with five questions or incomplete statements. Read the passage carefully. Then answer the questions or complete the statements in the fewest possible words.